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MEMBERS CODE OF CONDUCT  
 
Responsibilities of Membership of the Western District and University of 
Canberra Cricket Club Inc  
 
In addition to the requirements to pay fees on time, membership of the Western 
District and University of Canberra Cricket Club carries with it other responsibilities.  
You are expected to exhibit behaviour of an exemplary standard at all times where 
you are identified as a member. The most obvious occasions are on the playing field 
where acceptance of umpires’ decisions, without dissent, is essential and unseemly 
conduct is not allowed. There are other occasions, however, such as socials, 
gatherings at the Rugby Club, as a spectator at matches involving the Club and at 
meetings, where you will be identified as a member of the Club and behavioural and 
dress standards should be upheld. The Club has the right to enforce penalties where 
there are proven breaches of reasonable conduct in these matters.  
As a player, you should endeavour to be available for all matches as membership 
carries with it a commitment to the Club. Part of that commitment includes working 
cooperatively with the captain, team members and officials to ensure your side 
achieves its optimum performance.  
While there is no requirement to undertake administrative duties, members should be 
aware that the workload in conducting all aspects of the Club’s activities is 
considerable and should not be left to a select few. Your contribution to assist in 
making the Club work harmoniously and efficiently is encouraged.  
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
Sponsors for  
2014 – 2015  

 
Sports Club Kaleen - Ph 62411560 
 

 
   

 
http://eastlakefc.com.au/ 
 
 
University of Canberra 
 
 

 
 
 
http://ucu.canberra.edu.au  
 
 
L.J.Hooker 
 

 

http://www.ljhooker.com.au/belconnen 
 
 
CosgraveSoutter 
 

 
 
http://www.cosgravesoutter.com.au/ 
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Colquhoun Murphy 
 
 

 
 
http://www.cmsolicitors.com.au/ 
 
 

 
 
Wood Duck Inn 
 
 
LightHouse 
 

 

 
http://www.lighthousepub.com.au/ 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
Office Bearers  
2014 – 2015  

 
PATRONS   
 
PRESIDENT       Allan McGann 
 
SENIOR VICE-PRESIDENT    Ajay Mehta 
 
HONORARY SECRETARY    David Kidd 
 
HONORARY TREASURER    William McKell 
 
DIRECTORS  
 
CRICKET MANAGEMENT & DEVELOPMENT  Bob Taylor 
 
SOCIAL       Emma Boschetti 
 
GROUNDS MANAGEMENT    Jordan Smith 
 
EQUIPMENT MANAGEMENT    Joel Lieschke  
 
WOMENS CRICKET     Alisa Clark 
 
UNIVERSITY OF CANBERRA CC   Alisa Clark 
 
JUNIOR DEVELOPMENT    Alan Copeland 
 
GENERAL      James Harrison 
 
GENERAL      Peter McKell 
 
GENERAL      Trent Matthew 
 
 
 
OTHER  
 
LIFE MEMBERS      Gregory Besomo  
       Michael Brady  

Jeff Clark  
Gerald Garrity  
Geoff Gelding  
Brian Hall  
Darryle Macdonald  
David Matthews  
Ken Norris  
Russell Rogers  
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Edward Wheeler  
Ashley Heddle 
Jon Fuller 
Ben Keens 
Ajay Mehta 
Allan McGann 
Derek Gould 
Marcus Cosgrave 

 
ACTCA Delegates      Allan McGann & Bob Taylor 

 
 

AUDITOR        
 
CLUB CAPTAIN     Mat McGann 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club 
Team Captains and Selectors  

2014 – 2015 
 
TEAM CAPTAINS 
 
FIRST GRADE     Ben Oakley 
 
SECOND GRADE     John Cheadle 
 
THIRD GRADE     Clinton Lillepruun 
 
FOURTH GRADE     Suman Natarajan  
 
FIFTH GRADE      Jeff Clark 
 
WOMENS      Alisa Clark 
 
SELECTORS 
 
CLUB SELECTOR     Mat McGann 
 
FIRST GRADE     Ben Oakley / Mat McGann 
 
SECOND GRADE     John Cheadle / Mat McGann  
 
THIRD GRADE Clinton Lillepruun / Mat 

McGann 
 
FOURTH GRADE     Suman Natarajan / Mat McGann 
 
FIFTH GRADE     Jeff Clark / Mat McGann 
 
 
 



WDUCCC Annual Report 2014/15  Page 9 of 35 
 

Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club 
President Report  

2014 – 2015 
 
With this being my first report as President of WDUCCC on behalf of the 
Management committee and members I would like to take this opportunity of 
thanking the ACTCA and all of our sponsors for their support during the season. 
 
Sponsors 
Without our sponsors support it would be extremely difficult, perhaps impossible, for 
our club to continue to operate and compete in the ACTCA competition. To our 
primary sponsor Sports Club Kaleen and the Eastlake Football Club Group we say a 
big thankyou and look forward to further developing our relationship in the coming 
years. To all our other sponsors we appreciate and value your support and we hope 
that with our on field success we have provided value for your sponsorship 
contribution. 
 
Committee Members 
I would especially like to thank the Members of the Management Committee for their 
time 
and efforts this season. With a new committee and some outstanding issues from the 
previous season it was a somewhat difficult season management wise. To the 
executive team a big thankyou for all your efforts in keeping me on track with my 
role. Next season we will be looking for new committee members as I have bene 
advised that two long term members will not be standing for their positions next 
season. Our thanks to Ajay Mehta and Bob Taylor for your commitment to the club 
and the work that you have undertaken over many years. We hope that with a season 
or two off that we may see you back in some capacity in the future. 
 
Services to Cricket 
At the ACTCA presentation night two of our volunteers were recognised for their 
contribution to the club. Our congratulations go to Emma Boschetti and Alisa Clark 
on receiving your awards. Your efforts this season should be applauded by all our 
members. 
 
On the Field 
2014-15 was a mixed season on the field. The most pleasing aspect of the past season 
was again winning the club championship. Winning this award for the past three 
seasons is a testament to the hard work undertaken by our coaches and the playing 
members. The club made finals in all formats we managed to achieve 5 premiership 
trophies.  
This success was extremely positive given the turnover of players from the previous 
season. Our links to country based clubs/associations continues to provide us with 
talented young players who have contributed to the success through the grades. 
Towards the end of the season it was unfortunate that the club had to appeal a GGC 
decision regarding the eligibility of one of our players. We must thanks Jamie Ronald 
for again representing the club at the appeals tribunal which lead to a successful 
outcome.  
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Representative Players 
It was pleasing to see a number of younger players took part in ACTCA 
representative teams during the season. Our congratulations to Blake Macdonald, Sam 
Skelly and Matthew Gilkes on their selections in the Junior representative teams. At 
the senior level it is now somewhat more difficult for local based players to gain 
representative honours following the signing of the MOU between CA, NSWCA and 
ACTCA which allows for country origin players that are playing in the Sydney grade 
competition to be selected in the Comets team. That along with no ACT team playing 
in the country championships reduces opportunities for representative selection.   
 
Training Facilities  
The training facilities at Kaleen, although built to a set standard by Sport & Rec, 
continue to cause some issues due to the aspect of facility facing east-west. The 
committee is still working through the issue with the setting sun that has the potential 
to cause injury to our players. 
 
Financial Position 
The financial position of the club is still somewhat tenuous given the high costs to 
operate each season. The committee has held a number of fund raising events this 
season. Support for these functions has been mixed resulting is less than budgeted 
profit due to the lack of attendance by some members. As mentioned earlier in this 
report it is difficult to continue to operate a small club without all members support. 
For the club to continue into the future I would encourage, or expect, better support 
for these events next season. 
 
 
 
 
Allan McGann 
President 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club 
Treasurers Financial Report  

2014 – 2015 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
Trophy Winners  

2014 – 2015 
 
GRADE BATTING AND BOWLING AWARDS 
(Minimum 200 runs / 20 wickets) 
 
FIRST GRADE:    Batting   Matthew Gilks 

Bowling  Adam Hewitt 
Captains  Brendan Duffy 
 

SECOND GRADE:    Batting   Nicholas Polhill 
Bowling   Mathew McGann 
Captains  Mick Earl 
 
 

THIRD GRADE:    Batting   Mitchell New 
Bowling   Lachlan O’Sullivan 
Captains  Jayson Bush 
 
 

FOURTH GRADE:   Batting   Syed Jaffry 
Bowling   Muhammed Zubair 
Captains  Eddie Marshall 
 
 

FIFTH GRADE:    Batting   David Galeano 
Bowling  Anthony Bailey 
Captains  Will Sackett 
 
 

WOMENS:     Batting   Zoe Cooke 
Bowling  Helena Kreis 
Captains  Chelsey Wicomb 
 
 

SPECIAL AWARDS 
 
KEN FRY TROPHY FOR CLUB CHAMPION    Duane Hall 
 
BEST FEMALE PLAYER      Zoe Cooke 
 
BOB O’CALLAGHAN TROPHY FOR MOST RUNS   Nicholas Polhill 
 
BOB MCMULLAN TROPHY FOR MOST WICKETS Duane Hall & 

Daley Riley 
 
WDUCCC TROPHY FOR MOST IMPROVED    Clinton Lillepruun 
 
DEANS TROPHY CENTRE ENCOURAGEMENT AWARD Dean Wickham 
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ALLAN MCGANN COACHES AWARD – BEST TRAINER  Joe Cooke 
 
COACHES AWARD – BEST TRAINER WOMENS Melanie Steele-Hick 
 
PETER RUDGE TROPHY FOR CLUB STICKER    David Kidd 
 
DARRYLE MACDONALD AWARD (1st Grade Best Player) Adam Hewitt 
 
GEOFF SLOANE Memorial Award (5th Grade Club Champion) Matt Broers 
 
 
ACTCA TEAM AWARDS 
 
2nd Grade Two Day Winners 
 
1st Grade One Day Winners 
2nd Grade One Day Winners 
4th Grade One Day Winners 
5th Grade One Day Winners 
 
 
ACTCA INDIVIDUAL AWARDS 
 
Emma Boschetti  Volunteer award 
Alisa Clark   Volunteer award 
 
HUNDREDS 
 
First Grade 
Joseph Cooke 112, V Western Creek Molonglo 08/02/2015  
Joseph Cooke 101, V Ginnerderra, 07/03/2015  
Blake McDonald 142, V Queanbeyan, 14/03/2015 
Darren Richards 108, V North Canberra Gungahlin, 18/10/2014  
Darren Richards 141, V North Canberra Gungahlin, 17/01/2015 
Adam Hewitt 113, V Queanbeyan, 15/03/2015 
 
Second Grade 
Nicholas Polhill 101, V Eastlake, 15/11/2014 
Nicholas Polhill 108, V Eastlake, 14/02/2015 
Duane Hall 100*, V Tuggeranong, 06/12/2014 
 
Third Grade 
Syed Jaffry 100*, V Eastlake, 14/02/2015 
Clinton Lillipruun 117, V Queanbeyan, 08/02/2015 
Theo Valeri 211*, V North Canberra Gunghalin, 15/03/2015 
Michael Earl 127, V ANU, 11/10/2014 
 
Fifth Grade  
Jamie Ronald 117, V Tuggeranong, 11/10/2014 
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FIVE FORS or more in an innings 
 
1st Grade 
Joseph Cooke 5/45, V Tuggernong, 26/10/2014 
Brendan Duffy 5/93, V Queanbeyan, 29/11/2014 
 
2nd Grade 
Mathew McGann 5/41, V Tuggernong, 13/12/2014 
Mathew McGann 5/18, V North Canberra Gunghalin, 17/01/2014 
Mathew McGann 6/19, V ANU, 14/03/2015 
Alex Taylor 5/10, V North Canberra Gungahlin, 24/01/2015  
Alex Taylor 5/70, V Western Creek Molongo, 31/01/2015 
Samuel Skelly 5/10, V ANU, 13/03/2015 
 
3rd Grade 
Matthew Veitch 5/47, V Western Creek Molongo, 07/02/2015 
Lachlan O'Sullivan 5/40, V Western Creek Molongo, 18/01/2015 
 
4th Grade 
Suhda Rama 5/34, V Eastlake, 14/02/2015 
Benjamin Phillips 5/35, V Eastlake, 14/02/2015 
 
5th Grade 
Anthony Bailey 5/24, V North Canberra Gungahlin, 29/11/2014 
Stephen Luby 6/6, V Eastlake, 31/01/2015 
 
 
SEVEN FORS or more in an innings 
1st Grade, Dale Riley 7/76, V Ginnerderra,  28/02/2015 
 
 
Women's FIFTYS 
 
Zoe Cooke 50*, V Tuggeranong, 19/10/2014 
Zoe Cooke 52*, V Western Creek Molongo, 09/11/2014 
Zoe Cooke 50*, V Tuggeranong, 18/01/2015 
Zoe Cooke 51*, North Canberra Gungahlin, 18/01/2015 
Zoe Cooke 50*, V Eastlake, 22/02/2015 
Anne Lawson, 56, V North Canberra Gungahlin, 30/11/2014 
Addie Johnson, 53*, V North Canberra Gungahlin, 26/10/2014 
 
Women's FIVE FORS or more in an innings 
Alisa Clark 5/32, V Western Creek Molongo, 15/02/2015 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
Coaches Report  

2014 – 2015 
 
Season 2014/15 saw WDUCCC continue to establish itself as a successful club in the 
ACTCA framework. The hard work conducted by the committee and playing 
members has allowed for the club to develop into a dominant force. 
 
WDUCCC was able to achieve great individual and team success again, and continue 
to build the depth throughout the grades.  
 
WDUCCC secured 5 premierships in 14/15. First Grade won their first one day 
premiership since 1998/99, 2nd grade secured both the one day and two day 
premierships, 4th grade won the one day competition and 5th grade, led by stalwart, 
Jeff Clark, secured a brilliant final ball win in their competition. WDUCCC were 
again able to secure the Club Championship, for the 3rd consecutive year, a truly 
proud moment for the coaches, and great reward for the efforts of all parties. We 
made finals in almost every format. Disappointingly, after having all 4 teams in T20 
semis, we unfortunately did not have any reach the final. 
 
Through the off season, WDUCCC farewelled two star first grade players, Matt 
Condon and Beau McClintock to Sydney clubs. Both players were prolific performers 
in first grade in the previous season, and presented a challenge for us to fill those 
spots. We were fortunate to see the development of many juniors, who were all given 
opportunities in first grade this past season. Blake MacDonald, Sam Skelly, Tom 
Engelbrecht, Lachie Skelly and later in the season, Matt Gilkes, all made appearances 
and contributions in first grade.  
 
The coaching staff and committee continued to develop relationships with regional 
centres through the off season, taking teams to both Griffith and returned to Batemans 
Bay. These relationships have allowed the club to continue to provide young players 
from the surrounding regions with opportunities to develop their games and expose 
them to quality cricket. We are collectively appreciative of the parents and families of 
these young players in travelling to Canberra, and spreading the word of mouth to 
other young players, that WDUCCC is a haven for developing new talent. The more 
active we are in regional areas, the more exposure the club can achieve, and the more 
players we can attract. Currently we have players from Wagga, Griffith, Crookwell, 
Goulburn, Batemans Bay, Ulladulla and Bowral (amongst others) in our playing 
group. Other clubs are envious of the relationships we have been able to develop with 
these areas, and we have seen other clubs make attempts and replicating our structure 
to develop their own player lists. 
 
Statistically, WDUCCC saw many great performances again this season. There were: 
 15 scores over 100 and 76 other scores above 50 
 14 players scored over 400 runs, (1 player with 800+, 4 more with 700+) 
 16 hauls of 5+ wickets (one 7 wicket haul) 
 19 players took over 20 wickets (3 players with 40+ wickets) 
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Season 2014/15 saw the clubs highest individual score also surpassed, the new record 
set by Theo Valeri in the third grade semi final. Theo’s 211 was only the second time 
a WDUCCC member has scored a double hundred. 
 
The coaching staff had intentions of ‘mixing things up’ through training this season, 
and early in the season, we made attempts to conduct some measurable testing. 
Unfortunately, through dwindling attendances at training, and some other off field 
issues, we were unable to sustain this testing through the season. The success we have 
had over the past few seasons is no accident, it has been a consequence of hard work, 
and for the success to continue to be achieved, the coaches require commitment across 
the club at training and on match days. This is an area we can target to continue to 
improve into season 15/16. Continuing to develop players skillsets, and match 
awareness is of focus for the coaches into season 15/16.  
 
Season 15/16 poses many challenges for WDUCCC. The coaches are committed to 
developing [players, and pushing for improved access to facilities and equipment. We 
are committed to developing new captains, providing opportunities to young players 
and to continue to develop existing members to enable our club to continue this 
successful period. The committee and coaches are also committed to re-establishing 
the relationship with our junior club to ensure the long term viability of our club 
 
We are both incredibly proud of the achievements of our teams and individuals in 
recent seasons and we look forward to further success in the coming season. 
 
In cricket, 
 
Matt McGann and John Cheadle 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



WDUCCC Annual Report 2014/15  Page 20 of 35 
 

Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
1

st 
Grade Captains Report  

2014 – 2015 
 
Another successful season for Wests 1st grade, making it to Konica Cup T20 semi-
finals, The Douglas Cup 2 day final, and taking out the John Gallop One Day cup. It 
was the main goal of the team at season’s beginning to take a 3rd straight Douglas Cup 
premiership out of this season. To go down to Weston Creek in the final was 
disappointing, but the fact this team can continually re-invent itself and compete year 
in year out as it has, is a great achievement and exciting to see in itself. 
Proudly, I can say it was a massive achievement and thrill to be part of, and captain 
the side to take out the John Gallop Cup against Weston Creek. The effort the side put 
in on that day to take the win was one I will long remember, and all involved should 
be extremely proud of. 
 
During the off season, the side underwent several changes from previous seasons, 
with the departure of Matt Condon and Beau McClintock to play in Sydney grade 
cricket to further their prospective careers, and Sam Carters undertaking study 
overseas for the second half of the season, open doors for several players to show 
what they could do. 
 
On top of these player movements, we had several injuries to players that held regular 
spots in 1st grade, which in turn provided great opportunity for other players to take 
their chance and cement spots in the side. It is with great pride I can say that we once 
again were unable to unearth and see the emergence of a great bunch of youngsters 
making their first grade debuts. Blake Macdonald, Matthew Gilkes, Tom Engelbrecht 
and Sam Skelly all demonstrated their abilities on the field, and with kids like these 
around, the future of the club is bright! Matthew Gilkes taking out the First Grade 
batting award in his debut season was a huge achievement, and Blake Macdonald’s 
142 in the Semi Final, is proof the club is in good hands, and I look forward to seeing 
further progression in all of the youngster’s games next season. 
 
The highlight of the season for me was finally taking out the 1 Day flag, in such a 
thrilling and anticipated encounter, Joe Cooke’s 102 in that game, the standout 
performance. Again the improvement in our game, especially in the 1 day arena was a 
testament to both the coaches and players on never resting on our laurels after a 
successful couple of years. That win will live in my memory for many years to come, 
and I am proud of everyone involved. 
 
Unfortunately, we could not complete the three-peat in the 2 Day competition, but to 
make the 4th Grand final in as many years was an outstanding effort, and a shame we 
couldn’t quite get across the line on the day. As the saying goes, there is always next 
year, and I look forward to hopefully making it 5 GF’s in a row, and take out the 3rd 
flag in that time. I know we will have the ability in the sheds to do the job, it will 
come down to keeping up the hard work, and belief we can do it. 
 
I would like to extend a big thank you to Mathew McGann and John Cheadle for 
coaching Westies again this season. The effort and time these guys put into the role is 
largely unrealised, and the time spent on player development, and game strategies 
outside of training times plays a huge role in the clubs success.  
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I would also like to thank the Committee, the true unsung heroes of the club. The time 
and effort these guys put in year in year out, behind the scenes on a volunteer basis is 
something that can never be paid back in full. The club truly could not operate 
without this selfless bunch of people, and I would like to extend my personal thanks 
to you all for everything you do.  
 
Finally I would like to say that this was my last season as first grade captain. I would 
like to thank everyone that has helped make my job as skipper over the last 5 years 
both enjoyable and a massive life lesson. I feel I grew with the team in the role, and 
look forward to remaining part of the team moving forward. This is a great club, and I 
am both proud and privileged to have been given the opportunity to lead a great bunch 
of fellas. My sincerest thanks to all. 
 
 
All For One! 
Ben Oakley #252 
1st Grade Captain 
 
 
 
1

st 
Grade Statistics for Season 2014 – 2015 can be found at; 

 
 
http://mycricket.cricket.com.au/home.aspx?entityID=3338 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
2

nd 
Grade Captains Report  

2014 – 2015 
 
Thanks to committee for their assistance to the families who put up with so much over 
the season. 
It was another great year winning two out of three premierships and making the semi-
final in T20, winning 19/23 matches. We were unbeaten in the 1 day competition. 
 
We had twenty one 50s and three 100s scored throughout the season.  We were far 
and away the best team in the competition. 
 
Bowling wise five bowlers took over 30 wickets. 
 
A club record 10th wicket unbroken partnership of 109 runs was achieved by Duane 
Hall and Sam Skelly.  
 
No individual scored a 100 against us, a stat we took pride in. 
The 2 most pleasing things to see was 1, improvement in the young players. 
Lachie Skelly, Tom Engelbrecht, Sam Skelly, Blake McDonald and Matthew Gilkes 
all played and did well in 2s before going on to bigger and better things. Showing 
they will be a big part of the club in the coming years. 
This is the best bunch of kids I've seen in one club. The future is bright. 
 
The other was to play with such a great group of young men, and Ganny! 
Seriously it is a privilege to spend Saturday's with this group.  
 
I don't like to single out individuals but I will quickly; 
 
Nick Polhill, his batting was just too good for 2s. 800 runs and who knows how many 
he gets if he doesn't miss games for music festivals, moving house, study etc. 
 
Darty, the wily old veteran is ageless. Although he started getting a little fiery this 
season, he just keeps winning games with either bat or ball. 
 
Ganny- this bloke is just an old warrior, cranky, crippled, and passionate. He just 
didn't stop until the outcome was decided no matter the toll to his body. Personally I 
would like to thank him for shouldering the coaching load after Xmas when things 
were tough on the family front. Thanks mate you have a heart as big as phar lap. You 
are Wests. 
 
Mick Earl - Besides having the best head of hair at the club, he also is a champion 
bloke. His numbers were good enough to keep his place in the team but he did the 
most selfless thing I've seen and gave up his spot in the final. Mick you are one of the 
greats. 
 
All in all it was a fantastic season. Fantastic people, besides winning titles the other 
role of 2s is getting players ready for 1s , we've been good at this, I'm sure it will 
continue . 
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Enjoy the off season 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
John Cheadle 
2nd Grade Captain 
 
 
2nd 

 
Grade Statistics for Season 2014 – 2015 can be found at; 

 
 
http://mycricket.cricket.com.au/home.aspx?entityID=3338 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
3

rd 
Grade Captains Report  

2014 – 2015 
On reflection, the 2014-15 season was a pretty successful one as a club. Losing nearly 
a team’s worth of players that had played 1s, 2s or 3s in the 13-14 season, we did a 
great job as a club to push almost every side into the top four of each of the 
competitions, with 5 of those becoming premiers. We also were able to secure a third 
consecutive Club Championship, which I think is most satisfying one that we as a 
club have won.  
 
For 3rd Grade our depth was going to be tested, so it was important to have some 
experience in the side. Jimmy Harrison who had played in 4s in the previous season 
was a very handy addition for us, his nagging line were crucial to build pressure and 
he also narrowly missed out on the 3rd grade bowling award. Matt Veitch who hadn’t 
played regularly for a few seasons got better with his off-spin every match. It was a 
pleasure to be there when he took his first 5-fa for Westies. Having these guys in the 
team made it easier for me, especially when I thought that we may need a leadership 
change at the Christmas break. Both re-assured me that we needed to stick solid with 
the leadership. In hindsight it was really the lack of personnel available which 
contributed to a poor run before the Christmas break. Marcus Cosgrave was another 
guy that was valuable to the team, he brought some lower order runs and more 
importantly the Saturday quiz, which made some of the longer days in the field a bit 
more enjoyable. You can’t underestimate having characters in your side, it certainly 
can lighten the mood around the players. 
 
This year the draw was a little different. There is normally a mix of formats to fit the 
draw together. However this season saw almost all of the limited over games finished 
by the end of November. The main problem I had with the draw was scheduling a two 
day game over the Saturday/Sunday just before Christmas. I’m sure most clubs had 
issues with this, but I think having two one dayers at that time of the season might 
have been a better fit. Otherwise it was easier to prepare for each of the formats. 
Our record in the one dayers was excellent leading into the two dayers. Out of the six 
games, we had 4 wins, 1 washout and one loss. Our one day batting was more 
consistent this season. We were able to get ourselves in a good position in most games 
to push on to bigger totals. The only blip was when we got rolled by Weston Creek. 
Every other one dayer we able to bat out our 45 overs or chase the target down.   
 
The T20s were a mix of results. In the qualifiers we had two wins and two losses, 
which meant we had to rely on net run rate to sneak into the semi-finals. Our 
powerplay batting in the first 6 overs was great in each of these games. The plan was 
to attack and take on the bowling when the field was up inside the circle. Our lowest 
powerplay score was 1/49, which set up our innings nicely. In the semi-final against 
Queanbeyan they were able to put the brakes on which limited our score to 130, when 
we were looking at pushing 160 early on. A quick outfield and some great batting 
meant we weren’t in the hunt. Momentum is a big factor in this format, when a team 
is on a roll it is hard to peg back. 
 
The two day campaign started pretty slowly results wise. Our first match against 
Queanbeyan was a tough lesson. Short on numbers, we only had ten on the field for 
the last hour on the first day, but our effort defending was encouraging. Queanbeyan 



WDUCCC Annual Report 2014/15  Page 25 of 35 
 

batted on for another half hour in the second week to set an imposing 310. We were in 
a decent spot to hold on for a draw at the last drinks break with 6 wickets in hand, but 
we fell in a heap to lose our last wicket with ten minutes left of play. Disappointing 
loss first up. We bounced back with a good win against Tuggeranong in a rain 
affected match that was rescheduled to be played as a one dayer. The last game before 
Christmas was played over Saturday/Sunday. I like the idea of a two day game being 
played over a weekend, but I think the timing of a full weekend game can be better 
placed elsewhere in the season. Our batting wasn’t up to scratch in this fixture leaving 
us only 100 to defend, our bowlers were able to restrict ANU to 130, but there wasn’t 
enough time left in the game for a second innings result. This left us at 1 win and 2 
losses and outside of the top four leading to the mid-season break.  
 
After Christmas, we had our last one day game washed out against Queanbeyan. The 
washout meant that we would finish 3rd and miss out on a home semi-final.  
We came up against Weston Creek, who in last year’s one day semi, rolled us for 
50odd. Our toughness with the bat started to show in this game. I was able to hang 
around for most of the innings to get 46, Jaffry batted really well through the middle 
overs to get 33 and leave us with plenty of batting going into the last 8 overs. Marcus 
Cosgrave got a handy 36 not out to get us up to 7/184. On a slow outfield it was going 
to be hard to chase down. Our bowlers were fantastic. Lachie O’Sullivan fresh from 
knee surgery only a couple of days earlier led the way with 5 wickets. Matt Veitch 
picked up 3 wickets, and the middle over economical efforts of Jimmy Harrison and 
Harley Peachey each got 1 wicket. Restricting them to 149 was our most complete 
performance of the season to date. 
 
Queanbeyan won the toss and batted first in the final at Freebody. We jagged a run 
out in the first over, but it was tough work for our bowlers. Queanbeyan were cruising 
at 1/79, before Sam Wightman and Jimmy were able to brakes on a bit. We recovered 
to have them 7/161, but some late order hitting got them to 9/231. Sam taking 4/40 off 
9 and Veitchy 1/27 off 9 the pick of our bowlers. On a flat pitch with a very fast 
outfield we were definitely a big chance. In the innings break the storm clouds were 
building. Jasyon Bush and I opened the batting and we got to 0/46 off 11 before a rain 
delay was to halt our progress. A long wait and plenty of convincing of the umpires to 
let us back out. We ended up getting back on the field with a revised target of 108 off 
20 overs. Very gettable with all 10 wickets in hand. Bushy, after some refreshments in 
the rain delay came back out with a bang. We were able to add 31 in only 4 overs 
before Queanbeyan’s rain dance worked, the rain halting our charge for the last time, 
needing only 31 from 30 balls with 9 wickets in hand. We got to play a replay the 
next weekend, but our under the radar approach was exposed.  
 
In the replay Queanbeyan batted first again, Eddie Marshall picked up an early wicket 
but the rest of the powerplay was a disaster for us, a dropped catch early gave Michael 
Frost to big a chance and he set up their innings with 81 off only 54 balls. To our 
credit we fought back really well in the middle overs again to have them 4/178 off 30 
overs, the only problem was only having 45 minutes to bowl the last 15 overs, or we 
could lose overs in our run chase. Luckily we got through the overs in time, we were 
able to take another 5 wickets and keep them to 9/266. Sam got 4 wickets again, 
Lachie and Jimmy got 2 each. Once again Bushy and I opened. We had a cautious 
start and were going okay at 1/46 off 11, then later 2/93 off 21, but we really needed 
to increase the scoring. Jaffry and I were able to do this and we ended up getting to 
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3/152 off 29 overs when Jaffry perished, still needing 115 of 16 overs for the win. As 
long as I was in we were going to be a great chance, but I ended up going out at 6/190 
in 36 overs for 117. My first century for the club. Unfortunately I left too much work 
still to be done as we got bowled out in the 43rd over for 231. I would trade the 
hundred for a duck, if it meant we got the win that day. I’m still spewing I couldn’t 
get us over the line.  
 
In between the one day finals we resumed two day cricket with matches against 
Norths and Weston Creek. Against Norths, we ruined a good start, being at 3/150, all 
out for 170. They chased it down with 4 wickets in hand, leaving our two day comp 
on life support. Against Creek, who were at the top of the table at the time, we bowled 
great to have them all out for 91. Eddie Marshall took 4/28 and Jimmy again in the 
wickets with 3/16. At stumps we worked our way into a great position, being 2/42 
with an entire day to chase down another 50 runs. That night the club had 20 year 
celebrations for the 1st grade premierships won. Talking to club legend Darryle 
MacDonald that night, he suggested we should declare as we passed their score to try 
and catch them on the jump a little. The explanation being, that you can bat too long 
to build a lead and not leave yourself enough time to bowl them out a second time. It 
entices the opposition to make the running as they would have to take unnecessary 
risks to try to gain points. Plus if you should bowl the opposition out a second time, 
you are able to plan the run chase better. It was an interesting insight and if it wasn’t 
pointed out to me, I probably would have tried to get to a 50 or 60 lead. As it 
happened Jaffry and Jack Matthews batted faster than expected and we chased down 
the first innings target in 10 overs. We declared with an 8 run lead, mainly to make 
sure the scorebooks added up. In the second innings we were able to bowl Creek out 
again for 111, thanks largely to Veitchy’s 5/47. That left us a target of 104 off 32 
overs. The run chase was paced nicely again by Jaffry, getting his second 30odd for 
the match, guiding us home inside the last 10 minutes of the day with 7 wickets in 
hand. This was the turning point of our two day season. 
 
With 2 matches to go, we were still in the hunt to make it to the top 4. Against 
Eastlake we had a washed out draw. We batted first and Jaffry continued his great 
form scoring 100, well supported by Dean Wickham who scored 69 to help get us to 
6/258 declared. When a freak shower came down Eastlake were 4/121. Leaving us 
with a must win in the last round against Ginninderra. They sent us in on a slow track 
at Radford. We declared at 5/201 to give ourselves 12 overs at them, having them 
5/45 at stumps vindicated the decision to declare. In week two, there was a bit more 
resistance. We bowled them out for 86 in the 45th over and were able to enforce the 
follow on. But the resistance continued, they got through to stumps at 5/147. 
The first innings win meant that we finished 3rd on the table. We were to play Norths 
in the semi-final, the team who beat us by ladder position in last year’s washed out 
two day final. The wicket out at Harrison was a batsman’s paradise. Norths won the 
toss and batted first. We were up against it pretty much the first 2 sessions. Norths 
being 0/104 at Lunch and then 3/233 at Tea. We had to fight hard in the last session or 
the game was going to be taken further away from us. Fight we did, not only were we 
able to dry up the scoring, but we also got rewarded for tight bowling by taking 
wickets. Veitchy taking his 3rd wicket started a collapse from being 3/265 to being 
8/317 at stumps. All of the bowlers really toiled hard coming back for the third 
session. It was a great fightback, when it looked like we could be staring at 360 plus. 
Day two the key was to try and get their last 2 wickets as quickly as possible. We 
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were able to do this within 9 overs, leaving us an epic chase of 344 to win in 85 overs. 
Theo Valeri and I opened up and we got off to a great start, getting through to lunch 
none down for 60. When I perished, we were well on our way at 1/139 off 38 overs 
with Theo on 71. Dean was out shortly after to have us 2/156 off 45 overs with Theo 
on 81. After a scare when Theo was dropped in the 80s, he and Jaffry built an 
excellent partnership to get us up to 3/298 off 69 overs with Theo on 185 not out. 
Theo and Jordan went on to finish the job, in the process Theo brought up 200. It was 
an amazing performance, and he didn’t lose sight of the finish line when he brought 
up the massive milestone, he made sure to make it a big celebration when the job was 
done. But to execute a big run chase you need someone at the other end. I thought 
Jaffry and Jordon were awesome on the day as well. It was an unbelievable feeling to 
have about 40 or 50 members of the club jammed into the small rooms at Harrison to 
belt out the song.  
 
Unfortunately, the week that followed was my toughest week being involved with the 
club. Norths had lodged an appeal with the GCC about Theo’s eligibility to play 3rd 
grade and it was upheld, and we were disqualified from the Grand Final. 
It was extremely tough to watch Mathew McGann break the news to the team at 
training on the Tuesday, but he also explained that we had plans to appeal the 
decision. It was a weird training session, and it was a big ask to for the guys to be 
motivated to train as if we were playing. Instead of celebrating the win it was a really 
empty feeling, nervous, not knowing the outcome of the appeal. 
 
Our appeal led by Jamie Ronald and Bob Taylor was successful on the Wednesday 
night. We were reinstated. Special mention to Mathew and Allan McGann and the rest 
of the board for their hard work to get us back into the Grand Final. 
 
Up against Queanbeyan again, at Freebody again. We were massive underdogs going 
into the game, Queanbeyan hadn’t lost a match all season. We on the other hand, had 
just chased down a massive score, so it would be nice to knock them off in the big 
one. It all went wrong for us unfortunately. In the warmup, I accidently hit a ball into 
Mick Earl’s leg causing massive bruising on his calf and also prevented him opening 
the batting. A forced change was to have Dean and I open up. Mick came in at first 
drop, but was clearly struggling with his calf. He battled on for 15, to get us to 2/51. 
Soon after Jaffry went out at 3/75, then I went shortly after bringing up 50 to be 4/88. 
Not an ideal start being 4/98 at lunch after winning the toss. In the second session 
Jake Boyle led the way getting 63, but there was not enough other support with the 
next highest score being 17. All out 221. We were upbeat about defending the score, 
but Queanbeyan had other plans. We toiled hard for the rest of the day, but they were 
chanceless in getting to 0/110 at stumps. Day 2 we threw everything at them, were 
unlucky to miss a couple of chances though. They ended up chasing the score none 
down. Comprehensively out batted. I feel as though our momentum got stolen a bit 
with the appeal.  
 
It’s tough to swallow with how hard it is to make a Grand Final, but this season has 
been one of my most enjoyable. 
 
There was a lot to enjoy this season, most memorable would be out two semi-final 
wins. Against the odds we were able to stand up. 
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Memorable performances 
Theo Valeri 211* vs Norths 
Mick Earl 127 vs ANU 
Clinton Lillepruun 117 vs Queanbeyan 
Lachie O’Sullivan 5/40 vs Weston Creek  
Matt Veitch 5/47 vs Weston Creek 
 
There were a number of other guys that made the paper (30 plus innings or 3 plus 
wickets). There were at least 2 per game. The great thing was it wasn’t the same 
people making the contributions through the season. We had over 30 different players 
in 3s this season and everyone played their part in our success.  
 
I want to thank Mathew McGann, his tireless efforts with selections are greatly 
appreciated. On top of that his coaching with John Cheadle got us up to scratch to 
compete week-in-week-out. Also, Allan McGann and the rest of the board.  
 
Roar! 
Clinton Lillepruun 
3rd Grade Captain 
 
 
3rd 

 
Grade Statistics for Season 2014 – 2015 can be found at; 

 
 
http://mycricket.cricket.com.au/home.aspx?entityID=3338 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
4

th 
Grade Captains Report  

2014 – 2015 
 
 
Results 
 
T20 – Losing semi-finalists 
ONE DAYERS – PREMIERSHIP WINNERS (back-to-back) 
Two dayers – Finished 7th in the ladder. 
4th grade had a mixed season split by 3 distinct performance periods. October and 
November saw us registering 5 of 6 one day wins and 3 out of 4 T20 wins. Late 
November, December and early January saw us losing 4 consecutive two dayers after 
being in strong positions at Tea on the first day.  
 
After losing the T20 semifinals to North’s, 4s picked up their game in the one day 
semi-finals and grand finals to register back to back one day premierships. We also 
won 2 of the remaining 3 two dayers, and went down fighting valiantly in the 3rd 
game. 
 
The highlight of the season was the One day semi-final and grand final wins, although 
not qualifying for the two day semi-finals was a major letdown.  
 
Key Performances - Batsmen 
 
Syed Jaffry was the standout batsman for 4s having an average of 42 scoring 295 
runs even though he only played half the season, before moving up to 3s. Sudha, 
Selmes and Suman were the other consistent scorers in the grade. Jack and Baden also 
made a couple of key contributions with the bat during the season. The one day grand 
final saw scores from Sudha (75), Selmes (37) and Ty Pascoe (22) play a key role in 
putting Queanbeyan under scoreboard pressure while they were chasing. 
 
Key Bowling Performances 
 
Muhamand Zubair was the standout bowler for 4s claiming 24 wickets for the 
season with an average of 18. Div Randev came in with critical contributions in the 
latter half of the season taking a bagful of wickets in the last 3 games including the 
grand final. Eddie Marshall and Sudha were the other consistent bowlers through the 
season. Stefan, Selmes and Baden bowled match winning spells later in the season.  
 
With plenty of promise in the form of improving youngsters and a stronger club 
representation, 4s are well poised to improve on this season’s performances next time 
around. 
 
 
Suman Natarajan 
4th Grade Captain 
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4th Grade Statistics for Season 2014 – 2015 can be found at; 
 
http://mycricket.cricket.com.au/home.aspx?entityID=3338 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
5

th 
Grade Captains Report  

2014 – 2015 
 
 
Jeff Clark  
5th Grade Captain 
 
5th Grade Statistics for Season 2014 – 2015 can be found at; 
 
 
http://mycricket.cricket.com.au/home.aspx?entityID=3338 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
Women’s

 
Report  

2014 – 2015 
 

 
 
 
Alisa Clark 
Women’s Captain 
 
 
Women’s

 
Grade Statistics for Season 2014 – 2015 can be found at; 

 
 
http://mycricket.cricket.com.au/home.aspx?entityID=3338 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
Perpetual Awards - All Years 

 

 
Ken Fry Trophy Club 
Champion 

W.D.C.C Trophy 
Most Improved 

Peter Rudge Trophy 
Club Sticker 

1970-71 No Trophy No Trophy Reed, W 
1971-72 No Trophy Gelding, G Patterson, W 
1972-73 No Trophy Bonnet, P Evans, S 
1973-74 No Trophy Stonebridge, B Smith, S 
1974-75 No Trophy Harding, A Casey, A 
1975-76 No Trophy Balkin, K Moore, D 
1976-77 Rowe, C Willett, B Marshall, M 
1977-78 Garrity, G Meek, A Rogers, R 
1978-79 Winter, R Croker, G Gelding, G 
1979-80 Peacock, B Bryant, S Murray, P 
1980-81 Garrity, G Michelle, S Rogers, R 
1981-82 Moore, D Pyke, J Matthews, D 
1982-83 Garrity, G Garrity, M O’Sullivan, G 
1983-84 Wall, G Clark, J Cook, P 
1984-85 Pyke, D Garrity, M Brady, M 
1985-86 Croker, G Le Riche, M Brady, M 
1986-87 Metcalfe, D Pyne, R Davidson, N 
1987-88 Norris, K Broadbent, S Norris, K 
1988-89 Croker, G Healy, B Besomo, G 
1989-90 Broadbent, S Thomas, M Hall, B 
1990-91 Clark, J White, S Wheeler, E 
1991-92 Garrity, I Armstrong, T Clark, J 
1992-93 MacDonald, D Hara, B Burge, D 
1993-94 Day, M Boyle, J MacDonald, D 
1994-95 Robinson, M Bushell, R Fuller, J 
1995-96 Garrity, I Cook, G Shepherd, J 
1996-97 Clark, J Broers, M Heddle, A 
1997-98 Hara, B Richards, D McKinnon, A 
1998-99 White, S Keens, B Foenander, J 
1999-00 Sloane, G Widdup, P Mehta, A 
2000-01 Jones, A Jones, A Cosgrave, M 
2001-02 Hatton, M McDermott, A Heddle, A 
2002-03 Hatton, M Death, N Cecere, P 
2003-04 Keens, B Boyle, J Gould, D 
2004-05 Richards, D & Grocott, B Mehta, S Miller, A 
2005-06 Rama, S Hopkinson, T King, D 
2006-07 Hatton, M Ronald, J McGann, M 
2007-08 Carters, R McKell, P McGann, A 
2008-09 Oakley, B Spare, D Ronald, J 
2009-10 Oakley, B Brown, K Taylor, B 
2010-11 Oakley, B  Taylor, A 
2011-12 Richards, D Riley, D Richards, D 
2012-13 Bartlett, E Condon, M Wightman, S 
2013-14 Peachey, H West, B McKell, P 
2014-15 Hall, D Lillepruun, C Kidd, D 

 
 
 
 



WDUCCC Annual Report 2014/15  Page 34 of 35 
 

 
 
 

 Bob McMullan Trophy Most Wickets Bob O’Callaghan Trophy Most Runs 
1970-71 No Trophy No Trophy 
1971-72 No Trophy No Trophy 
1972-73 No Trophy No Trophy 
1973-74 No Trophy No Trophy 
1974-75 No Trophy No Trophy 
1975-76 No Trophy No Trophy 
1976-77 No Trophy No Trophy 
1977-78 No Trophy No Trophy 
1978-79 No Trophy No Trophy 
1979-80 No Trophy No Trophy 
1980-81 No Trophy No Trophy 
1981-82 No Trophy No Trophy 
1982-83 No Trophy No Trophy 
1983-84 No Trophy No Trophy 
1984-85 No Trophy No Trophy 
1985-86 No Trophy No Trophy 
1986-87 No Trophy No Trophy 
1987-88 No Trophy No Trophy 
1988-89 No Trophy No Trophy 
1989-90 No Trophy No Trophy 
1990-91 No Trophy No Trophy 
1991-92 No Trophy No Trophy 
1992-93 No Trophy No Trophy 
1993-94 No Trophy No Trophy 
1994-95 Thornton, D Bushell, R 
1995-96 Ward, N Garrity, I 
1996-97 Voros, J Clark, J 
1997-98 Jess, D Hara, B 
1998-99 Keens, B Hara, B 
1999-00 Jensen, J Garrity, I 
2000-01 Keens, B Jones, A 
2001-02 Keens, B Pang, S 
2002-03 Jones, A Richards, D 
2003-04 Keens, B Richards, D 
2004-05 Grocott, B Richards, D 
2005-06 Jess, D Rama, S 
2006-07 Harrison, J Richards, D 
2007-08 Jones, A Carters, R 
2008-09 Oakley, B & Lyon, N Carters, R 
2009-10 Oakley, B Cooke, J 
2010-11 McGann, M Hook, S 
2011-12 Luby, S Richards, D 
2012-13 Oakley, B Bartlett, E 
2013-14 Harrison, J Valeri, T 
2014-15 Hall, D & Riley, D Polhill, N 
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Western District and University of Canberra Cricket Club  
Office Bearers - All Years 

 
Season Patron President Secretary Treasurer 
1969-70 - Rudge, P Wheeler, E Stark, M 
1970-71 - Stark, M Wheeler, E Reed, W 
1971-72 Stark, M Buckley, L & Blundell, G Canney, I G Quinane, M 
1972-73 - Blundell, G Gelding, G W Pattinson, W 
1973-74 Hon F Stewart MP Blundell, G Gelding, G W Pattinson, W 
1974-75 Hon F Stewart MP Smith, S E Casey, A J Dockrill, B G 
1975-76 K Fry MP Gelding, G W Casey, A J Dockrill, B G 
1976-77 K Fry MP Gelding, G W Casey, A J Dockrill, B G 
1977-78 K Fry MP Gelding, G W Munt, D P Garrity, G P 
1978-79 K Fry MP Gelding, G W Murray, P D Garrity, G P 
1979-80 K Fry MP Gelding, G W Murray, P D Garrity, G P 
1980-81 K Fry MP Gelding, G W & Boardman, W Murray, P D Garrity, G P 
1981-82 K Fry MP Boardman, W Matthews, D Garrity, G P 
1982-83 K Fry MP Boardman, W Matthews, D Garrity, G P 
1983-84 K Fry MP Gelding, G W Matthews, D Garrity, G P 
1984-85 Rudge, P F Gelding, G W O'Brien, P J Garrity, G P 

1985-86 Rudge, P F Gelding, G W 
Garrity, G P & Davidson, 
N A Scott, R C 

1986-87 Rudge, P F Boardman, W & Norris, K Hunt, D M Middleton, A & Besomo, G 
1987-88 Rudge, P F Norris, K Hunt, D M Besomo, G 
1988-89 Rudge, P F Rapley, A Hunt, D M Besomo, G 
1989-90 Garrity, G P & Rudge, P F Brady, M Clark, J Besomo, G 
1990-91 Garrity, G P Brady, M Matthews, D Bushell, G 
1991-92 B Stefaniak MLA Brady, M Pauley, D Burge, D 
1992-93 - Brady, M Pauley, D Burge, D 
1993-94 Hon B McMullan MP & Clyde, B Brady, M Shepherd, J Burge, D 
1994-95 Hon B McMullan MP Brady, M Brady, S Besomo, G 
1995-96 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Brady, M Brady, S Besomo, G 
1996-97 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Brady, M McDonald, T Besomo, G 
1997-98 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Brady, M McDonald, T Besomo, G 
1998-99 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Brady, M & McDermott, D Robertson, B Bellchambers, S 
1999-00 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Brady, M Beauchamp, G Cook, G 
2000-01 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Garrity, G P Evans, C Cosgrave, M 
2001-02 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Garrity, G P Pang, S & Cecere, R Goddard, P 
2002-03 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Garrity, G P Cecere, R Goddard, P 
2003-04 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Gould, D ASM Keens, B Goddard, P 

2004-05 
Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA & 
Professor Roger Dean Gould, D ASM Miller, R Colebatch, T 

2005-06 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Gould, D ASM Miller, R Colebatch, T 
2006-07 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Gould, D ASM Fyfe, A Colebatch, T 
2007-08 Hon B McMullan MP & B Stefaniak MLA Gould, D ASM Copeland, A Fyfe, A 
2008-09 Hon B McMullan MP Gould, D ASM Turner, D  Fyfe, A 
2009-10 Hon B McMullan MP Gould, D ASM Bowditch, T Fyfe, A 
2010-11 Hon B McMullan MP Gould, D ASM Bowditch, T Fyfe, A 
2011-12 Hon B McMullan MP Gould, D ASM & Clark, J Bowditch, T & Kidd, D McKell, W 
2012-13  Clark, J Kidd, D McKell, W 
2013-14  Clark, J Kidd, D McKell, W 
2014-15  McGann, M Kidd, D McKell, W 

 
 


